
My name is Chris Grisanti and I was asked by Penny to make a “representative” 
goodbye to Keith and Dee Ann.  First, I have a solution to all this sorrow.  We all 
saw how thoughtful and intelligent Dee Ann was today (as if we needed a reminder).  
Well, I think Keith had 25 years, now Dee Ann should get 25 years as Pastor.  
Seriously, it solves a lot of problems – after all that time, for example, their 
apartment will be worth like $30 million.  And besides the many benefits of having 
Dee Ann as Pastor, it would be worth it all by itself to see Keith Boyd live as the 
Pastor’s Husband for 25 years.   

By now you know that Keith and Dee are moving to Texas because they feel God’s 
calling to be closer to their parents.   I think I speak for all of us here when I say I 
find that entirely selfish.  Seriously, what about our needs?” 

Sure, we can find someone to preach, and to give counseling, and to lead the 
Church, but this man won the Guacamole Contest for like nine years in a row.  No 
one smashes avocados like Keith Boyd.  For this reason, I have been empowered by 
Cindy to retire the Guacamole Sombrero and give it to Keith Boyd.   

On a more serious note, today, as we should, we’ve talked a lot about our Pastor and 
our Pastor’s wife moving on after a generation.  But for this final goodbye, I want to 
talk about the Boyds as individuals, without any title or responsibilities – or, as Christ 
might call them, simply Children of God.   

My wife Suzanne and I have known the Boyds for more than 20 years.  We have 
raised our families together, we have vacationed together, we have been to Rwanda 
together (which is not the same thing), we have celebrated and cried together 
countless times.  I want to share two stories that include both of these children of 
God -- one embarrassing, one angelic. 

The first is a story about Keith that I have never told to anyone before, although it is 
legendary in our family.  To appreciate it, you have to understand that Suzanne, who 
is wonderful and patient in many ways, basically turns into Beelzebub if anyone ever 
– ever-- eats peanut butter right out of the jar.  So the Boyds come and visit us at a 
rental house for a few days on summer vacation in 2004, and all our kids are little, 
and because we’re all together we have seven kids in one house.  We’re all waking 
up for breakfast, the kitchen is chaotic, and Keith, never a morning person, comes 
downstairs in sweatpants, pours some coffee -- and goes straight for the peanut butter 
jar.  And he grabs a spoon.  Instantly our kids freeze.  Suzanne is talking with Dee 
Ann but I can see her eyes are now focused on the jar of Skippy Creamy Peanut 
Butter in Keith’s hand. He’s walking around the kitchen talking, waving the spoon to 
make a point, and completely oblivious that his fate hangs in the balance.  He takes 



one spoonful and eats it.  Our kids know what’s coming.  The world stands still, and 
then he double dips, still casually talking and walking about the kitchen.  Our kids 
are now pretending not to be dying laughing.  Suzanne says nothing – I can feel her 
tension between being the good host and telling Keith he must now throw himself off 
a cliff.  The moment passes without further mention, except that it became legend in 
our family.  For years the kids would ask mom, “if our pastor can eat peanut butter 
out of the jar, why can’t we?” to which she responds, “when you graduate from 
seminary, I will let you eat out of the jar” -- which she won’t, by the way.   

The second story is about when Suzanne was rushed to the hospital on the 
weekend before Thanksgiving eleven years ago, and in the emergency room she was 
having a stroke.  It all happened so fast, we didn’t have time to tell anyone, we left an 
assortment of kids at home with our 12 year old, and Suzanne was whisked into the 
bowels of Lenox Hill for a 3 hour MRI (Brain, neck, and the whole spine), I was 
slumped against the wall, really discouraged, and I looked up and coming down the 
long ugly hallway in the sub-sub basement of Lenox Hill were Keith and Dee.  To 
this day, I don’t know how they knew we were there, and how they found us in the 
basement.  To me, Dee Ann and my double-dipping friend were like Angels coming 
down that low-ceilinged hallway. 

If over the course of your life you have three or four friends that you truly share your 
worst bits with, and they still love you, you are blessed.  Who do you call when your 
child has issues, or your wife gets a bad diagnosis, or when you have failed in some 
way that you are too embarrassed to admit, even to yourself?  For me, that friend 
was Keith Boyd.  I know also, for my wife, it was Dee Ann Boyd.  We are so much 
better for having known them, and that’s what makes the hole left by their departure 
so large.  

Let us raise our glasses so I can do a very New York thing:  In honor of Keith and 
Dee Ann and their family, an Italian Guy will give the Irish Blessing in a Swedish 
Church: 

May the Road Rise up to Meet You 

May the Wind be Always at your Back 

May the Sun Shine warm upon your face 

May the rain fall soft upon your field 

And, until we meet again, May God hold you in the Palm of His hand. 

 


